Maunby, Newby Wiske and South Otterington Parish Council
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held virtually at 7.30pm on Wednesday 18th November 2020 

Present: Councillors: I. Glover (Chairman), K. Bowe (Vice Chairman), K. Holliday, C. Newton, V. Gillson, K. Johnston, M. Harland, T. Brett, A. Shore, District Councillor B. Phillips and County Councillor B. Baker.
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	Apologies: Martin Harland, Terry Brett and Andrew Shore.

Keith Holliday has resigned with immediate effect. There is now a vacancy for a 

Parish Councillor in Maunby. Cllr Phillips advised Iain to inform Hambleton Council who will be able to offer advice on the correct procedure for advertising this role.

Minutes of Last Meeting
Approval of minutes of last meeting on 19/03/2020

Councillors approved minutes as everything had being dealt with. 

Matters arising from previous minutes

Ken reported he hadn’t had a reply to his email to 95 Alive partnership regarding the speed assessment carried out by County Council re national speed limit in Maunby, no update on their website not sure if they have written back to Parish Council? Chair/Vice Chair & secretary not received anything, so Ken is going to resend the email.

Correspondence for consideration

a. AJ1 Traffic Safety Scheme – vehicle activated signs (VAS)
Celia gave feedback to the councillors and updated them on the present situation regarding the scheme. The application for a grant has been awarded to the road safety committee, fully funded. All the councillors agreed was going to benefit the parish. Celia updated the councillors on the current position, the key points are as follows:

· Initial application was for school drop off on church green, however some issues raised which couldn’t be resolved in time, so the committee rapidly changed tact based on feedback from consultation event on green – went for VAS and advisory signs, sadly this meant the final application was rushed.  The committee put in their application that they wanted four VAS for our villages, an advisory 20mph outside the school with additional children artwork signage and a living wall to soak up vehicle emissions. Having been awarded the grant the committee have done some research and spoken to Highways, who advised that NYCC policy is that only two VAS are allowed in any one parish. Therefore, not allowed to have four VAS. The committee initially thought they would put posts up at either end of A167; one on The Avenue, one on Station Road & one or two in Newby Wiske and then we could regularly rotate them between posts (as can’t stay in one place permanently). Highways advised that it is important to get the location of the VAS right to maximise their effectiveness. The signs are reversable and their direction can be easily flipped, if required, however they need to be positioned correctly to ensure that they will detect vehicles approaching them [from either direction]. As the scheme was reducing from four VAS to two, Highways suggested possibly siting one sign in the middle of South Otterington along the A167. 

· Celia advised that part of the grant agreement that they had just received states that the project has to be delivered in line with all NYCC guidance including locations and equipment including VAS therefore they would have to buy the VAS that Highways recommend. The recommended company is in Richmond and the signs come with a 5-year guarantee and [in Highways opinion] they are better quality than the initial signs that the committee had got quote for from Surrey. Highways believed that these signs would be less likely to break down as they are better quality, however we needed to be prepared that VAS can and do go wrong and can be expensive to repair, with possible costs of anywhere between £2000 - £4000 in their life span. Highways had advised that call out and labour charges were approx. £500 per time, but hopefully maintenance would be minimum due to the quality. Celia advised that she was unclear what is covered by the guarantee and she understood that the length of the guarantee depended on where the signs were purchased from. The road safety group also had to consider how they would be able to afford insuring them financially against this.

· Celia advised that Highways were unable to advise possible sign locations for Station Road, The Avenue and Newby Wiske until the site visit (Friday 20th Nov ‘20). 

· Celia asked whether the Parish Council would be prepared to adopt the 2 signs and maintain them financially. 

Open forum from committee:

· Iain suggested to the committee, that as there are still complications in not knowing what exactly is going to be put up and what needed, from his point of view and having spoken to a couple of councillors he thought that in principle it would be wise for the Parish Council to adopt them once they have been installed and organise insurance cover for them, as the VAS are going to benefit the Parish. 

· Ken was not worried about just getting 2 signs so long as Highways would allow us to locate the posts in places where they would need to be, concern about putting a post in the middle of South Otterington would be when would the signs be set to the detection rate and will they be in the right location to ensure that the traffic is slow enough before they pass the risk profile areas (crossroads) 

· Vanessa asked if we could have as many posts as we want, despite only having 2 VAS and suggested putting signs at each end of the village is a good idea, as it is to remind people to slow down while going through the village, whereas one in the centre is too little too late. Celia explained that every post would be an additional cost as each post that is put up would cost £600 (inc VAT) and there were not sufficient funds from the road safety group to put more than 3 perhaps 4 posts up. So, if that is what Parish Council wanted then the funds would have to come from somewhere else. She explained that there was no way around the £600 charge as we have to use highways.

· Iain asked if another parish councillor could attend the site meeting so that they could ask questions as the location of the posts is really critical. Celia said that she would ask the road safety committee. 

· Iain suggested that we have another meeting after the site meeting to discuss again – agreed.

· Cllr Phillips advised that the parish of Morton on Swale have 2 VAS so recommended asking Highways why they allow it there but are reducing to 2 in South Otterington. He also advised that by purchasing VAS they would be saving £1000 over the leasing period not provision in budget for maintenance as they come with a 5-year guarantee Celia agreed to ask Highways about this as she was aware Darren Griffiths was also their contact. 

· Iain asked Celia to find out what the VAS guarantee covers – he suggested it might cover replacement or repair

Celia explained that part of being awarded the grant required the road safety group to measure the success of the project and asked if Parish Council were willing to adopt the signs would they be prepared to add the VAS to the monthly agenda – to decide where go to etc. – agreed to take on moving of VAS but not the collation of data to measure effectiveness of them.

b. AJ1 Traffic Safety Scheme – living wall

Celia explained that part of the scheme is to educate and involve children, hence the living wall - there was a site visit the following day to discuss its location. Aim of living wall is to offset vehicle emissions etc so needs to be close to the road to work.  After it has been installed the school will take over the care and maintenance of it. The location of the living wall was discussed, originally it was going inside the school grounds. When the application was submitted it was school holidays and Headteacher couldn’t be contacted. Headteacher later informed road safety group that a new fence was going to be erected around the school perimeter and until the fence is completed it would be difficult to finalise a location, and she wondered if it could be positioned on the church green then it was not too close to the road and would be much safer for children whilst also being effective in its purpose.  The church is prepared to donate £1000 towards it as they are fully supportive. Celia asked if the Parish Council would be willing for the wall to be installed on the church green (wouldn’t be able to say where it would be located until after the site meeting) but would like in principle a ‘yes’ or a ‘no’ so can give the go ahead to plan, build and install it. Celia explained that the building of the wall would require holes to be dug to insert poles, to which the wall would be attached. The holes would then be filled with cement to ensure long term stability and safety of the wall.  The councillors agreed that they were not keen for it to be sited in the middle of the church green. A possible location would be near the church path. Iain asked if a member of the Parish Council would be able to attend the site meeting as they are trustees of looking after the village greens.  Celia said that she would ask the road safety committee. Iain said in principle, so long as it is not in the middle of the green then he would be supportive – the councillors were in agreement, subject to where going to be built.

c. AJ1 Traffic Safety Scheme – donation from Parish Council

Celia asked if the parish council would be prepared to donate some funding towards the costs of the scheme. Keith explained that if we agreed to donate then it could come out of the infrastructure levy and not affect the parish precept. Iain suggested paying £600 for a post as then we could suggest to Highways that we have an additional post. Cllr Baker offered to stetch his donation up to £3500 [at a push] from his community levy fund to cover the cost of the posts. 

Following the meetings with Darren Griffiths (Highways) on Friday 20th Nov and the living wall on Thursday 19th Nov have taken place, Iain proposed the councillors have a catch -up meeting.    

d. Christmas tree at South Otterington opposite pub

Vanessa explained for the last few years four neighbours including herself have put up a Christmas tree outside their houses on green opposite pub. In the past the cost has been shared out between them. Last year’s tree cost £160 (14ft – shared between 4 homes) and this year they need new lights. As this year has been a struggle financially Vanessa asked if the Parish Council would be prepared to contribute towards the costs of the tree/lights. Vanessa explained that the green was not hidden away it is on the crossroads and that most people in all 3 villages will at some point past it, possibly on a daily basis. The councillors expressed concern that if they donated towards this then they would be setting a precedent and other villages may expect something similar going forward. Ken expressed support for buying a Christmas tree as everyone could use some festive cheer this year and suggested that if approached in future that funding could be rotated in future years around the other villages. The councillors thought that as this location was a fundamentally key spot that Vanessa’s request was fair and agreed to donate £50 towards the cost of the tree, the money will come out of the infrastructure levy. Vanessa and neighbours are buying the lights.  

e. Precept 2021/22

Keith had recently circulated to Parish Councillors a financial spread sheet clearly stating ingoing’s, outgoings and predicted expenses for the duration 1st April 2020 – 31st March 2021. 

Keith explained that the infrastructure levy balance was just over £4000 (at the beginning of April) After deducting expenses the final end of year balance will be just over £3000 plus VAT. 

Keith advised that restoring Newby Wiske village water pump is to come out of the infrastructure levy. At a cost of £375, excluding VAT. After deducting this expense, the balance will fall below £3000. This amount will not be enough to redo the grass on South Otterington church village green. 

The councillors discussed the precept amount and agreed the precept should remain at £6800.

Miscellaneous Correspondence for noting –

Planning Matters – New Planning Applications

a. Outline application with some matters reserved for residential development of 5No. dwellings with access from Stainthorpe Row. OS Field 7434 South Otterington. NYC Estates.
The councilors discussed the application, Iain didn’t have a problem as long as access to the driveway is on a straight road and not a bend. The councilors decided that there aren’t enough Parish Councilors attending the meeting to make a decision - planning department will decide. 
b. Change of use of public house (including first floor manager’s accommodation) to form 1No. dwelling house, and change of use of public house curtilage to form domestic curtilage to proposed dwelling house. Buck Inn, Maunby. Messers M and P Stokes.
The residents of Maunby village are disappointed that the village will lose their only pub. There is nothing else in the village for social gatherings. Cllr Phillips remarked that Maunby is classed as a cluster with South Otterington and Newby Wiske. In which case South Otterington has a pub, church and village hall. The residents of Maunby organised a meeting that Keith attended. The general feel was they wish the owners well but didn’t want to lose the much-loved village pub. The owners have previously attempted to sell the pub as a business, without success.

Due to the feelings of the residents of Maunby the Parish Council will send an objection letter regarding the change of use, as the pub should be seen as a community asset.  
Planning Matters – Granted – 
Planning Matters – Refused

Planning Matters arising from previous minutes - 

Financial Matters

Money in bank as of 31/10/2020 - £11662.94 (inc £3323.49 infrastructure levy)                                              

a. Payment of accounts 

24/04/20 – BHIP Ltd (insurance)                                         £303.54
24/04/20 – D. Robson (salary)                                               £97.70

07/05/20 – CE & CM Walker Ltd (grass cutting)                £238.80 (inc £39.80 VAT) 

06/06/20 – CE & CM Walker Ltd (grass cutting)                £271.20 (inc £45.20 VAT) 

07/06/20 – M Swales Flowers/pots (infrastructure levy)     £394.43

12/06/20 – I Smithson (audit)                                               £105.00

06/07/20 – CE & CM Walker Ltd (grass cutting)                £406.80 (inc £67.80 VAT)

09/07/20 – D. Robson (salary)                                             £293.10 

09/07/20 – K. Johnston quoits pit (infrastructure levy)       £280.90 (inc £46.82 VAT)

09/07/20 – Power Point quoits (infrastructure levy)              £92.40 (inc £15.40 VAT)  

21/08/20 – CE &CM Walkers Ltd (grass cutting)               £291.20 (inc £45.20 VAT)

16/09/20 – CE & CM Walkers Ltd (grass cutting)              £271.20 (inc £45.20 VAT)

21/09/20 – D. Robson (salary)                                             £211.60 (over paid by £20)

12/10/20 – CE & CM Walkers Ltd (grass cutting)              £271.20 (inc £45.20 VAT)

06/11/20 – CE & CM Walkers Ltd (grass cutting)              £115.60 (inc £22.60 VAT)

06/11/20 – D. Robson (salary)                                             £200.80

06/11/20 – NYCC (road salt)                                               £180.00 (minus £20 over paid)

b. Money received

30/04/20 - HDC (precept)                                                 £3,400.00

26/05/20 – Wayleave                                                               £3.45

23/06/20 – Vat refund                                                          £537.81

30/09/20 – HDC (precept)                                                £3,400.00                                                                                                                                        

c. Predicted expenses going forward to 31st March 2021
D. Robson (clerks salary)                                                    £401.60

Clerk expenses                                                                       £50.00

YLCA Subscription                                                             £294.00
Any Other Business requiring urgent consideration

Next meeting to be confirmed.

Chairman Signature………………………………. Date………………………..
	    

	
	
	


